


Dr. Neil Cashman: 

Although post polio syndrome can involve minor progressive worsening of 
some symptoms, it is not generally a progressive disorder like that dreadful 
disease, Amyotrophic Lateral Sclerosis. Studies that have addressed the 
question of progression in post polio indicate that there may be between 1 % and 
7% progression per year. My own observations would suggest something more 
in the range of 1 % . Of course, if that 1 % affects a vital muscle in a vital limb, 
it can be serious. 

This slide illustrates the motor neuron, the nerve cell that is affected by polio. 
The thing that I want to concentrate on now is the junction between the nerve 
and the muscle, which is, not surprisingly, called the neuromuscular junction. 
As I said before, there are certain things about fatigue in post polio syndrome 
that are reminiscent of other diseases that neurologists study, including the 
disease called myasthenia gravis. We have found that maybe 80% of people 
complaining of fatigue due to the post polio syndrome also demonstrate muscle 
fatiguability on physical exertion. That is, when you exercise the muscle, it 
becomes weaker, and this weakness resolves upon rest. This is muscle 
fatiguability. It is a well-recognized phenomenon in neurology. The muscle 
fatiguability and the generalized fatigue point us to the neuromuscular junction. 

This is a close up of a neuromuscular junction. There is a nerve terminal 
ending there. The axons, the wires that connect the nerve cell to the muscle, 
release a chemical called acetylcholine that triggers the muscle to twitch, to 
work. What we have done is work with a medicine that increases the amount of 
acetylcholine in the gap between the nerve and the muscle. In other words, 
where the communication between the nerve and the muscle is defective, we 
have used a drug that enhances the communication between the nerve and the 
muscle. It is not a stimulant but what it does is increase the amount of 
acetylcholine between the nerve and the muscle. 

This is an actual study of a patient who was complaining of fatigue and muscle 
fatiguability. This is a test called jitter, another one of those expensive, useless 
tests we heard a lot about this morning. What we do is to pick out a fibre pair 



that demonstrates defective communication between the nerve and the muscle. 
In the top trace we see that the second potential is moving all over the place. It 
is blurred. It is not a single line. It sometimes goes too fast, sometimes too 
slow, sometimes it comes through at just the right time and sometimes it is 
blocked entirely. 

The trace on the bottom shows the same muscle, the same fibre pair, after 
administration of a drug called endorphonium or tensilon. This is one of these 
drugs that can enhance communication between the nerve and the muscle. You 
can see that the variability in that second potential is actually pushed together a 
little bit. In other words, this suggests that the communication is not perfect but 
it is more normal. The jitter that is seen in the top trace is reduced in the 
second trace. Endorphonium is an intravenous drug which is not especially 
useful for managing the activities of daily living. 

We have tried using a drug called pyridostigmine (its trade name is mestinon) in 
a group of patients with severe generalized fatigue and muscle fatiguability. We 
found a large number of patients (70% to 80%) in this group show a reduction 
in fatigue as measured by the "Harret Fatigue Index" when mestinon is given. 
This just shows that you are more likely to respond to mestinon if your fatigue 
is more severe. People complaining of severe fatigue are more likely to have 
benefit from mestinon than people just tired at day's end. This is, I think, 
practically unique in annals of pharmacology because here we have a drug that 
works better the worse the symptoms are, rather than the opposite way around. 
So I am sure there will be some questions about mestinon later on. We are 
optimistic about this clinical trial. 

We have just finished another clinical trial showing that you can predict 
response to mestinon by the amount of improvement seen on single fibre EMG 
with the drug tensilon. In other words, this effect is not entirely accounted for 
by placebo effect. There is something that actually goes on at the 
neuromuscular junction that can improve fatigue. We just broke the code on 
this a month ago and are currently writing papers to report this in the medical 
literature. 

This is a list of general approaches to the post polio syndrome. Benefit can be 
seen in a post polio clinic because people are aware and are sensitized to the 
problems of post polio. In a full-service clinic, which we don't have as yet, 
you can see a variety of physicians - a neurologist, a physiatrist, a pulmonary 



specialist, an orthopedist, whatever. It is a good idea to get a once-over at least 
when you are experiencing a lot of symptoms. 

Briefly, one of the things that we can do as doctors is rule out other causes of 
new pain, weakness, and fatigue. That is very important. Problems with 
tendonitis and bursitis can be treated with non-steroidal anti-inflammatory 
agents like "motrin" and "naprisin", and with heat, rest, and other such non- 
specific things. To this I'll add fibromyalgia which responds in most cases to 
treatment. For pathological fatigue we are finally making progress with 
mestinon, for which I have high hopes but could be proven wrong. 

Exercise is still incredibly controversial. The safe thing to say is: if you do 
nothing, you are going to get weaker; if you do too much, you are going to get 
weaker. There is a happy medium, but I don't believe we have a recipe yet as 
to what that happy medium is. Assistive devices were needed, or a change in 
lifestyle. It often takes a long time to explain these things. Sleep disturbances 
can presage respiratory problems but it is also commonly seen in fibromyalgia; 
thus it is a good idea to see a physician to sort these things out. The rest of the 
things on the list are really common sense. 

Dr. Stanley Yarnell: 

First of all I want to comment again on calling this condition post polio 
syndrome or a disease. I think that it is so variable that we almost have to talk 
about what the symptoms are and then simply address those symptoms. 
Because, whether they are pain, or fatigue, or weakness, not all of you are 
going to have all of these symptoms. To say that the disease advances at 1 % 
per year - I want to make clear that Dr. Cashman and Dr. Dalakas are talking 
about the issue of progressive weakness or post polio muscular atrophy, not 
worsening respiratory problems or 1 % more pain each year. Is it safe to say, 
Neil, that you meant progressive weakness? Yes, and not the total constellation 
of symptoms, because they are so variable. 

What I want to do now is talk about symptomatic treatment, bearing in mind 
what we talked about this morning. By and large post polio pain consists of 
musculoskeletal aches and pains related to the degenerative changes in the spine 
or the peripheral joints and associated with soft tissue problems. Some people 
have some achiness, it is not really pain, but after a lot of activity, they 
complain of some achiness or tired feeling in the muscles and I think that this is 



a little different. They really don't describe it as pain per se. I think that this 
pain is related to their little bit of residual muscle getting overworked. Rest is 
indicated here. 

So bearing in mind those pain problems, what can be done generally? 
Medications can be helpful for pain: non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs like 
Motrin, Advil, Mediprin. These are brand names for Ibuprofen. There are lots 
of the non-steroidals, and sometimes, if you respond to a non-steroidal anti- 
inflammatory drug, you may respond for a period of time and then begin to feel 
it is not so effective. I think that people habituate to those drugs just as they do 
to other drugs and sometimes it is helpful to get off it altogether or switch to 
another one. Aspirin, if you can tolerate it, is fine. 

One of the things I didn't mention this morning that ranks right up there with 
cold intolerance, carpal tunnel syndrome and things that are common in polio, is 
indigestion due to esophageal reflux or a little bit of hiatus hernia. I think it is 
associated with the scoliosis and a little bit of turning. 

Many of my patients don't like to take drugs, because they don't tolerate them 
very well, and some for a second reason, apart from indigestion, they seem to 
react adversely to the standard dose that we generally prescribe for people who 
haven't had polio. Whether that is due to a decrease in the circulating blood 
volume because of the smaller muscle mass I am not exactly sure, but a lot of 
patients do not like to take a lot of pills. 

Anti-inflammatory drugs, the kind of drugs that are used with arthritis, can be 
helpful. In my opinion, narcotics like codeine and percodan and bicadan, are 
not particularly indicated for people who have the aches and pains associated 
with polio sequelae because it is chronic pain. You will habituate quickly to 
pain killers. You can take them for a short period of time, a couple of weeks 
say, if you are having a little flare-up of something; but if you have chronic 
back ache, for example, it is not a good idea, because you can become addicted 
fairly easily. 

Then there are different modalities - by modalities I mean a range of approaches 
from the simplest things like Ben Gay and liniments, that you can rub on your 
shoulders and backs, to superficial heat and superficial cold, to fancy modalities 
like ultra-sound, transcutaneous nerve stimulation, and acupuncture. Traction, 
if you have cervical arthritis, can be useful. Therapeutic and flexibility 
exercises can also be helpful to stretch the soft tissues that can get tight and 



limit your function and produce pain in some cases. These are crucial, and for 
some of you who may be so severely disabled that you can't do the exercises 
like a more able-bodied person could, you may need someone to assist you in 
doing the stretching. 

It is important to maintain your flexibility, whether it is flexibility of soft tissues 
like your iliotibial bands and your hip flexors but also the flexibility of your 
chest wall, your abdominal wall, and your back. For people who have some 
difficulty in breathing, or if they have scoliosis, the work of breathing becomes 
harder and it puts more strain on your muscles to breathe with a fixed chest 
wall. It is the flexibility of your lungs, the elasticity and the flexibility of your 
chest wall which makes it possible to breathe. So it is important to maintain 
flexibility of your trunk and your peripheral joints and muscles. 
Physiotherapists and Occupational Therapists can mobilize your joints - and that 
includes your back. It makes things feel better. Mobilizing means 
manipulating. In the USA, Physical Therapists are not allowed to manipulate, 
so they call it mobilizing. 

Orthotics means "bracing" and if something hurts because it is wearing and 
tearing out, the best thing to help it stop hurting is to stop moving it so much in 
an abnormal way; splinting or bracing it can help minimize the abnormal 
movements. 

Finally, it is crucial, in my opinion, to observe joint and back conservation 
techniques in your day-to-day activities and in your work situation. The 
occupational therapist, in particular, can be of some help in evaluating, for 
example, a work situation. If you've got neck or back pain, it could be 
important to look at how you have your computer terminal arranged (or 
whatever it is you happen to work at) so that you put less strain on your back 
and/or neck. If you have difficulty with your shoulders and you get tired of 
holding the phone, then use simple things such as a speaker phone so you don't 
have to use your arm to hold it up all the time. 

Now I want to address the issue of fatigue. We talked this morning about 
defective neuromuscular transmission. Dr. Cashman just gave us an excellent 
review of that. Let me tell you what we are doing. I must say that we have 
tried mestinon in the past and have not been terribly impressed. I think Dr. 
Cashman makes a good point inasmuch as he says that some people clearly 
respond a little bit better than others. I throw in that bit of controversy from 



my own point of view. I do think, however, that fatigue can be a combination 
of problems. 

Frequently people tell me that their real problem with fatigue or stamina started 
following something else. Sometimes it started after a prolonged medical illness 
or surgery that is totally unrelated to polio, or after a trauma, or after an 
accident when it hurt so much to get around that they didn't. So, defective 
neuromuscular transmission and deconditioning may be working together for a 
lot of people to make them feel very fatigued, and I think there are some 
positive things that can be done about this. 

The issue is, how hard do you push? Well, we'll give you a practical hint: 
What is important is 1) energy conservation and 2) not overdoing it. You have 
all gotten that message, that you need to look at different ways of doing things 
that are not energy-consuming. 

If you find that by the time you walk from your car in the parking lot into the 
mall you &e so exhausted you don't think you can get around and do the 
shopping or enjoy yourself, give some thought to using a motorized scooter. 
You might continue to work if you find you can meander all over the building. 

There is no virtue in walking from point A to point B. The point is to get from 
point A to point B in the best way you can. So, conserve your energy but, at 
the same time, don't overdo it and become further deconditioned. I recommend 
that people engage in non-fatiguing, general-conditioning exercising. And this I 
want to talk about. 

There was a nice article, in the June edition of the Journal of the American 
Medical Association, by Dr. Jones-Owen and others at the Sister Kenny 
Institute. They talked about the fact that polio survivors can engage in a general 
conditioning programme without causing injury to their muscles. The 
requirements to participate in their study were that they had adequate strength 
(at least a fair bit of strength in the quadriceps and in the gluteus maximus and 
the knee-straightening muscle and your butt muscles) in order to power an 
exercycle. For people who do not possess that strength this would obviously 
not be applicable. The approach they took was based on exercycling and the 
target heart rate. 

The target heart rate is something physical therapists teach people how to take 
and monitor carefully, especially for cardio-respiratory reconditioning after 



heart attacks. The target heart rate is 70% of the reserve heart rate plus the 
resting heart rate. The reserve heart rate is determined by taking the resting 
heart rate minus the maximum heart rate. You then multiply the reserve heart 
rate times 0.70 and add the resting heart rate; this yields the target heart rate. 

In other words, when exercycling each person would try to pedal to get the 
heart rate individualized to that person. For the first five minutes, cycling was 
done without any resistance on the exercycle. Then they would put a little 
tension on -just enough to get their heart rate up. All of this seems fairly 
complicated, but it is very well controlled so that they could study various 
parameters - breathing parameters, oxygen consumption, and a lot of other 
things. 

An very important part of their protocol is the fact that they start with about 15 
minutes on the exercycle, and that is paced. They were permitted to exercise 
for two- to five-minute bouts, with a rest interval of several minutes; then 
another bout of exercise, for a total of 15 minutes. In other words, they didn't 
pedal like crazy for 15 minutes because they would get over-fatigued. It is 
paced with adequate rest intervals so it becomes quite therapeutic and not 
ruinous to the muscles. Sessions were about three per week of 15-minutes each. 
After four weeks, maintaining that same target heart rate, they were able to 
increase the amount of time of exercising up to a maximum of 25-30 minutes 
per session, continuing the rest periods. After four months, their physiology 
studies showed they were able to improve their cardiovascular fitness of their 
heart and muscles, and enzymes, without causing injury. 

Remember your thigh and drumsticks versus your breast meat? If I can mix 
metaphors, the whole point of cardiovascular reconditioning is to beef up the 
oxygenated enzyme systems in your thigh- and drumstick-meat so our exercises 
are not keyed to the pulse. Some people cannot get their pulse up by exercising 
because they haven't enough muscle mass, and they are almost paraplegic or 
almost quadriplegic. These exercises we have devised are not keyed to the 
pulse. To get one's pulse up I advise people to engage in sex, watch a dirty 
movie or something like that. It is more effective if you've lost a bit of muscle 
mass. 

This protocol is geared to time and I call it the "20% Rule". If you want to 
exercycle, I advise that you do it with the help of a physical therapist to monitor 
you. It is a delicate balance, that is, to establish maximally how far you can 
pedal, or if you are a bit slow pedalling, how long you can pedal the bicycle. 



This is 100% of what you can do, that is without any tension on the exercycle. 
Then you cut that back to 20% so that, if you can exercycle for a mile, you 
would cut it back to a fifth of a mile. That's it! You start with that amount of 
exercising, with those pacing periods built in for 2 to 3 times per week; then, 
after four weeks, increase from 20% up to 30%; after 8 weeks, increase to 
40 % ; after 4 months, increase to 50 % ; and so on. After about four months, 
patients who have been able to stick with this report they feel a little more 
energy. 

It is basically the same for swimming - you can use laps or the amount of time 
you are actively swimming in the pool. Don't swim to the point of struggling 
in the water, so put on a life jacket, put on flippers so your legs are more 
efficient - and if you want to put on a snorkel to have more fun, why do that 
too! The point is that you establish how many laps you can do - say, 10 laps. 
You would cut that back, at the beginning, to 20% or two laps. If you can 
actively swim for a half-hour, cut that back to six minutes of swimming. Spend 
the rest of the time in the water floating, socializing, doing whatever you wish 
to do in the water. Advance it in the same way - 30% after 4 weeks, so it is 
slow and gradual. It can, I believe, eliminate the deconditioning part of this 
fatigue that many people feel, especially following trauma, surgery, etc. It has 
been my experience that polio survivors take about 3 to 4 times longer to 
recuperate after any illness than those with the full complement of anterior horn 
cells. 

Avoid exhausting exercise or resistive strengthening exercises. It may mean 
splinting or using some other way of getting around, but strengthening exercises 
are not indicated and, in fact, they are contra-indicated. Finally, just decreasing 
function in general - whether a combination of fatigue and weakness or some 
combination of fatigue and painful joints or a bad back - may involve some re- 
rehabilitation and adapting and doing things differently. 

You've heard a lot about the problems and negative crap that can happen to 
polio survivors, and this can be emotionally devastating. Some patients can be 
so tense that they really need individual sessions, with a counsellor or a pastor. 
But groups like this (e.g. self-help groups, peer groups) are probably the best 
thing since sliced bread, as far as I am concerned; they help people, not just 
from an emotional point of view, but from a practical viewpoint as well. You 
don't need to go and see a doctor or a therapist to learn about some practical 
ways of doing things, and you can learn from your own peers - again I applaud 
you for getting this Conference together. 



Dr. Alan Bass: 

I don't think there is anything quite so distressing as hearing the two speakers 
before you, go through, bit by bit, everything you were going to say; and do it 
with greater eloquence than you could, and with greater thoroughness. So, as 
there's nothing much left on my scribbled notes, I'm not going to need ten 
minutes. I feel rather like the speaker in a Greek tragedy standing on one side 
saying, "Well, now we will hear what someone else has to say on this." 

I am going to talk about two things: Assessment, and Treatment. We have 
heard the (very important) technical side of the issue, and I am not going to 
comment on this further. 

The first thing I want to mention is the Assessment. It has to be thorough. As 
far as I am concerned, an Assessment where you just pop in and say, "Roll your 
sleeve up and let's have a look" and then you go home again, is not very 
thorough. As assessment must also be multi-disciplinary, In other words, a 
medical assessment alone, of a post polio patient, is totally inadequate. You are 
going to meet Mrs. Reynolds and Ms. Roger, two therapists who are involved. 
In addition, we have our neurotreatment unit occupational therapists; we also 
have our orthotists; we have our social workers; and they all form part of this 
team, as well as the medical support group. These are all necessary because a 
doctor, per se, has great limitations. Yes, he can do certain things. I can't do 
those marvellous things that Doctors Cashman and Sihpson can do, when they 
put needles in you. Which is maybe why patients prefer to come and see me. I 
don't stick needles into them at all. What I have to do is, if you like, head up a 
team approach to how we are going to deal with their problems. 

You have to tailor an assessment to the needs of the patient. Not every patient 
has the same problems. One patient wants to go back to work. Another patient 
wants his wheelchair raised so he can get to a shelf. The next one wants to be 
able to do his own housework so he needs things organized for him. The next 
one would say "Can I have a brace?" or "Can you organize things in my home 
so that things are easy for me to get to and from?" the next one will say "I have 
pain", and the next one will say "I have weakness." 

There are certain problems in the area of weakness. I can recognize four types 
of weakness. The first type is the type that I think Dr. Yarnell and Dr. 



Cashman mentioned; this is weakness due to overwork. I can recognize that. It 
is quite clear. I also know that this is the type that does badly if you exercise, 
because I have never known an overworked muscle to get better. 

Then there is the true post polio muscular atrophy. We all recognize that. Now 
we know it is proven. It has been electrically proven. There are two other 
types which I see and I can see a mixture of these, all in the same patient. 

What about the patient who has a painful swollen joint and the muscles around 
the joint are inhibited, they won't contract. They waste away and they get 
weak. This is the third type of muscle weakness. 

Finally, the patient who has been using crutches or has been heaving himself in 
and out of a wheelchair for about thirty or forty years, maybe has a disc 
problem in his neck, or a carpal tunnel syndrome; he may have true nerve 
compression weakness. 

It is not inconceivable to have all four of these types of weakness in the same 
patient. It is for this reason that the assessment has to be careful. It is for this 
reason also, that the treatment has to be careful, because to over-exercise and 
stress an overworked muscle will only make the patient worse. I discovered this 
to my horror in one of the first two or three patients I saw. We decided to find 
out what a maximal contraction was - that was my first mistake. My second 
mistake was to find someone really enthusiastic to do it. They did it very well. 
The problem was the patient said "I am absolutely bed-ridden. I cannot move. 
I am totally done in. The muscles which were tired before, about which I came 
to see you, aren't working at all". I said, "You know, we have a saying here, 
that if we can't make you better, at least we promise not to make you worse; 
well, I obviously fell down on that one". And this is a major problem. 

So when you test these people, you have to be careful. This maximum muscle 
contraction, and remember I happen to have been associated with athletics for 
much of my life, does not work with post polios. It is not the thing to do. That 
is not what the patient came to you for. They don't wish to participate in the 
Olympics next year or in the B.C. Games. 

As far as treatment is concerned, I haven't found a single post-polio patient who 
is a great pill popper. They all dislike taking medication. I thought that 
perhaps this is because they don't like doctors very much, but that isn't true. I 
think it is because they never found any pills which really helped them in the 



past, so why should they take pills now? And they will never take narcotics; 
you will have a terrible job if you try to give them. I never do. They won't 
take narcotics because they like to be in total control, and once you take 
narcotics you lose that control. 

They are also the wrong age group to take pills. You can give someone like 
me, or perhaps someone ten years younger than me, a full dose of a non- 
steroid, anti-inflammatory drug and you may get away with it. Take someone 
ten years older than me and give him the same dose and you are in trouble. In a 
lot of trouble. You get retention of fluid with swelling of the ankles, you get 
headaches, you get depression. You will get all sorts of problems. 

Therefore this is the wrong age group. We are not talking about youngsters. 
We are talking about mature people who don't just go along with prescriptions. 
It is not as though they are suspicious, but you have to give them reasons. You 
cannot just take a post polio patient and say "Here's a prescription. Take three 
of these and come back to see me in six months if it hasn't cured you?" You 
have to tell them what you are giving them, why you are giving it to them, what 
you expect to get out of it, and what you expect them to report back to you. If 
you tell them anything less they won't return. And on top of this, they have to 
be given ample time to talk. I think this is really important. 

Medication for soft tissue is interesting. We talked about elavil as medication 
for soft tissue aches and pain, provided it is soft tissue aches and pains, the so- 
called fibrocitis, fibromyalgia, if they exist. And I can always, as an ex- 
neurologist, give anyone an argument about that. It is pain, it is muscular pain. 
They do well and the dose is small, but as soon as they hear "elavil" they say 
"But I am not depressed, Doctor" and I say "But I'm giving you one tenth of 
the dose for depression. It works well as a muscle relaxant. But do not take it 
at night. Take it at 6 p.m. it has a 12 hour half life and if you take it at 6 p.m. 
you will be awake the next morning. If you take it at 10 p.m. you will "shtill 
be shtalking lliike shthis" the next morning. Of course, like all good post polio 
patients you will only take it once because you like control. I start with a small 
dose, not because of age but, because that is all that is necessary. I can always 
raise it, if necessary. 

With regard to using non-steroidals for bursitis and arthritis; yes, I agree. For 
joint pain, I totally agree with Dr. Cashman. They are useful. Use them with 
care. Use what we call the proprionic acid derivatives Ibuprofen or Naprisin 
"the son of Ibuprofen", or Orudis which is "Ibuprofen rides again". They are 



all very simple anti-inflammatory drugs. They are not as potent as Indocid, or 
Phenylbutizone, which is no longer available, and Feldene, these other drugs 
you hear about. I know it is very tempting to say "I'll take one drug". It is 
nice to take one pill a day, but if it can have ill effects it is better not to take it 
in the first place. 

Why do people come to me? Well, they come for advice on orthotics and we 
have orthotists. We also have a physician who has just joined us from Calgary, 
whose work has been in orthotics for the past twenty-five years. He is really 
fascinated by this and he wants to get involved in the most recent orthotics. He 
works with an orthotist. 

People come to me and say "I am supposed to have my hip done, Dr. Bass. Is 
that going to be okay?" And I say "Right, when you have your hip done, what 
sort of crutches will you be using?" You assess them. "If you are on auxiliary 
crutches, I have to look at your thumbs." "Why do you want to look at my 
thumbs? It is my hip." Because, as Dr. Yarnell says, if you are on crutches for 
much longer than the average patient, you get thumb base changes because you 
are in that age group. So I may have to put you on elbow crutches, but then 
you may also develop problems with your wrist, so I may have to use forearm 
crutches. And if that is going to hurt your shoulders, we may have to use a 
walker like we do with some of our stroke patients. So let's give you your 
chance. Which one are you going to tolerate? 

The average patient goes in, has a hip done, in hospital for one week in the 
rehabilitation centre for one week, then out. The post polio patient takes 
longer. This is one of the reasons they come to me. They take longer to 
rehabilitate afterwards. Accept that fact. Don't listen to them when they tell 
you that you are going to be back to work after a hip replacement in four 
weeks. It is going to take you three months, four months, but as long as you 
know in advance, that is fine. It is better to say four months and you make it in 
three, than to say one month, and three months later you get fired from your 
job, or become totally demoralized. 

Dr. Charles Sirnpson: 

I am a diagnoser - I diagnose and then I sit back and let someone else do things; 
so I feel a bit impotent in this part of it when we are supposed to be talking 
about your problems. The electromyograph is useful for determining whether 



or not a person has ever had polio. Because there are some people who were 
initially diagnosed as polio who never had polio. That is not their fault. That's 
the fault of the person that made the initial diagnosis. At the time of the 
epidemics I think the diagnosis was made rather freely, sometimes not on the 
most solid of grounds. In my own experience the electromyograph is 
sometimes quite clear in determining whether people had or  did not have polio. 

Even more surprising is when a person comes in and says "Well, my right leg 
was very badly affected"; and I reply "What other limbs were affected?" and 
they say "None! My left leg was fine. My arms are fine". To my surprise, 
when the electromyograph is done on these people, one often finds there was 
extensive involvement of the other leg, involvement that they were unaware of 
because it is a big, strong leg. You test its strength and find it is, indeed, a big 
and strong leg. When you put the needle in, you find that there are many fewer 
motor units than there should be, that their big, strong units are working very 
hard but there are many fewer of them. I think this is one reason why some 
people go on to develop weakness in a leg that they swear was not affected 
initially. 

The other comment I want to make, that I think should be useful today, is that 
when you have symptoms it is natural to want to be rid of them. One of the 
most debilitating symptoms is "fatigue". We have heard about the use of 
"mestinon" in treating fatigue and it may or may not be useful - I reserve 
judgement on it and would like to see more work done with it - but I would like 
to stress that this is not a drug that you can play with (patients are inclined to 
play with their drugs, as you know), and it is common among lay people, who 
think their vitamins are necessary, and who assume that if you take ten times as 
many as it says to take, then it will be ten times as good for you. This is 
definitely not the case. If your doctor gives you mestinon and tells you to take 
3 or 4 of them a day - and you take 12 a day - you will not only not improve 
but, in fact, you will be worse. This drug has a very critical dose range, so if 
you double, triple, or quadruple it, you could become very much weaker - in 
fact, you could be dead. 

So it is extremely important that you do not fiddle with your drugs, particularly 
that one, for that type of symptom. It may be very tempting, if you feel that 
drug gives you a "little" boost, to take a "little bit more". Don't! Get medical 
advice before you do that! Not only that, but apart from mestinon's ability to 
cause weakness, it can do other nasty things - like give you diarrhea, which you 
don't need in your wheelchair! So, with ALL medications, try to do as you are 



told. Doctors don't always know everything, but sometimes there are really 
good reasons for doing what they tell you to do. 

Dr. Dennis Galvon: 

I think the nature of "post polio syndrome" - sorry, Dr. Yarnell - "polio 
sequelae" has been quite well and eloquently covered. Even the second question 
of "why the pain?" has been adequately dealt with. Soft-tissue pains, the 
tendonitis, the bursitis, fibromyalgia, fibrocitis - these are all possibilities. So 
it's a legitimate question to ask "why use acupuncture?". Well, mainly because 
there are problems with non-steroidal anti-inflammatories. If a runner comes to 
Dr. Bass or myself, and he has strained his leg, he can modify his running 
routine. He can take the non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs and two weeks 
later he is back running again. For acute injury, non-steroidals are great. But 
we're not talking about acute injury here. We are talking about something long- 
term. The pain is probably going to be there for months, if not years. Long 
term use of non-steroidal anti-inflammatories is associated with peptic 
ulceration, renal impairment, among others. Your feet will swell, you may get 
confused. We are talking long term here, so if I say something against non- 
steroidals it is because, in the longer term, that is where problems will occur. 

This is the JAMA definition of post polio syndrome: "Joint muscle pain, muscle 
weakness, loss of muscle use" and, in small print "Fatigue, muscle pain, joint 
pain". Why the pain? Is it muscle pain? Is it joint pain? Is it over-use or is it 
dis-use? These are questions that other doctors have been mentioning here. 
Again, is the pain in previously affected muscles, or is it in a previously 
unaffected, though compensating and over-used, muscle? And again, is there 
another diagnosis for the pain? Is it a diabetic neuropathy, for example? 

What is acupuncture? It is a practice of inserting needles to various depths in 
the body to relieve pain or disease. The effects are observed locally, in the 
region where the needles are put in, and systematically throughout the body. 
These effects can include analgesic, anti-inflammatory, anti-depressant, and 
homeostatic actions. 

This is a slide of a little guy talking to the old witch doctor and saying "Who or 
what do I sacrifice to relieve pain in post polio syndrome?" There's something 
in that because, if you are going to take non-steroidals or, heaven forbid, the 
narcotics, or you're going to have some sort of treatment, what do you have to 



sacrifice or give up? Money? Time? Expense? Putting up with the side 
effects, or some nausea? Well, to relieve yourself of pain, you are going to 
have to sacrifice something. 

I did a pilot study earlier, looking at post polios and pain. People came to me, I 
evaluated their pain, did acupuncture, and tried to rate them in two ways, with a 
simple score system. They rated their pain on a 0 to 3 scale to indicate whether 
the pain was gone, the pain was less but still present, or there was no 
difference. No pain achieved "Ow, some "2", all "3". When I multiplied them 
together, there was a nice, expanded 0 to 9 scale which, statistically, is 
beautiful. 

This slide shows a real live patient in my office, with acupuncture needles stuck 
in her back - and she is happy. This next slide shows T.E.N.S., or electro- 
stimulation, applied to the needles. This is a very popular treatment for back 
pain - you can see a couple of needles there at the level of the sacral area and a 
couple up on the shoulders. The wires are attached to a very low voltage 
T.E.N.S. unit, and a little trickle of current travels through at a frequency of 
one or two little pulses a second. I can use a tiny fraction of the T.E.N.S. 
unit's power with the needles because, by inserting the needles, I break down 
the skin resistance. 

This is a common point called "hoku" or "colon 4" which is adjacent to the 
first interosseous muscle next to the first digit. The "take-home" of this slide is: 
you are getting a flare around the needle, as you can easily see. 

When doing acupuncture, as opposed to random puncture, you usually get a 
therapeutic effect from the acupuncture needle. Rather than "Ouch, that is 
really sore", a patient may say "Oh, my arm feels really heavy", or "Hey, from 
my shoulder to my hand is really heavy when you are doing that needle". I say 
"Ah, so?" Because that is acupuncture. 

This is a nice slide - you can see all the redness around the needle? That shows 
"tai chi" or flare phenomena - which is considered a prerequisite to effective 
acupuncture. Something is happening there - there is some release, and some 
change in vascularity - which is about as specific as we can be with 
acupuncture. Yet I haven't injected anything, or done anything like that - I 
have simply put these needles in. It often fades off a bit with treatment - here 
you can see it is fainter. But you can see nice flare areas around each of those 



treatment areas. Here's a great slide. I wrote on her back: "COLD" - then I 
stuck the needles in and, yo! it got warm. Nice flare areas. 

This is my little pilot study - I just added up the numbers and totalled them from 
the study patients. It is one result you get from studying - you get numbers 
where you only have a few patients (3, 5, 10 patients), and it is not going to 
amount to an enormous predictive value. But you are able to determine if what 
you have done for the few patients was of some use to them - and in some it 
was, their pains were relieved. In some, even their fatigue was lifted a little 
bit, but I am not persuaded that acupuncture does much to relieve fatigue in post 
polio patients - it relieves pain but doesn't help with fatigue. We found that 
acupuncture for pain was useful - some could sit at their desk for longer 
periods, could do more for longer periods - they had pain relief. 

The conclusion was, of course, that acupuncture was able to reduce the pain 
and, therefore, people were able to do more of the things they wanted to do. 
But an important factor here is that we are not relieving pain for the fun of it. 
My study did get this kind of response "I was pain free most of the week" or 
another, "Fantastic. I didn't even need my heating pad first thing in the 
morning" and, "I found my back better than it has been for months" and also, 
"I was able to bend over for the first time in months" and "the ache is gone". 
These were post polio patients, and that is why I keep doing acupuncture in post 
polio. 

People keep saying those kinds of things and that is really nice. And you don't 
have to go to China for training to do it. The Acupuncture Foundation of 
Canada teaches it to doctors and dentists. 

Dr. Joseph Kaufert: 

As a non-physician there is no way that I would attempt to sum up the five 
presentations. What I would like to do is conclude with five minutes on some 
of the other issues related to coping, that are not at a clinical level but concern 
you as consumers and are related to what the support groups do. 

In dealing with the late effects of polio, there are, in some cases, issues of a 
generation gap. Did the clinician have early experience? Did he pick it up as a 
later interest? Did he come into it as a generalist or as a specialist with a 
particular diagnostic or therapeutic approach? The level of clinical knowledge 



and the level of clinical effectiveness that any particular specialist brings to that 
consultation is, as you can see, very variable - there is a wide range of opinion 
among professionals. 

The basic knowledge that people like Dr. Cashman and other neurobiologists 
possess does not provide all the answers. Furthermore, the answers in areas 
like exercise are not all very clear. Therefore, when you go for treatment you 
have to do it on the basis of a model of consultation between experts. As 
patients, that means coming in with a set of well-articulated questions, having 
done some reading on your own. Also, you have to recognize that you are 
often not dealing with people that are as informed or as interested and 
committed to the therapeutic process as the people you have just listened to. 
Many of you described, in the B.C. report, your experiences of educating 
primary care physicians or specialists. This is not "doctor bashing"; it is 
sharing information and consulting from a basis of your own expertise, which is 
based on your own life experience, and the clinical history that you must present 
accurately. 

There are barriers to individual and consumer group action involved with the 
post polio syndrome. Some of us have had no contact with rehabilitation 
medicine for twenty-five years, and have only recently re-established contact 
with that specialty. Others have been involved in other forms of advocacy, like 
the Independent Living Movement, for the last twenty-five years and have now 
come back to polio-related interests. Finally, some people have even come out 
of an experience of living in an institution for a long time. 

This whole idea of public awareness and legitimacy, part of the post polio 
support network's function, has not been just to make it legitimate as a clinical 
area, but rather to legitimize our concerns within the wider community. There 
are problems of public information, the difference between "fear" messages and 
real information - some of which may be frightening and some of which may be 
reassuring. How professionals deal with fear messages and how they deal with 
scientific messages, and how that is communicated in the media, is very critical 
to us, as clinicians, and very critical to you, as consumers. 

Finally, I want to talk about a variety of coping issues that I think relate to 
consumer group organizations. For instance, what is our relationship, as a 
condition-specific group (people mobilizing over a recent increase of awareness 
of late effects of polio), to other disability or handicap rights groups? What is 
going to be our relationship with the 'independent living' movement in Canada 



or the 'disabled consumers' movement in the world? What is our relationship to 
other condition-specific groups like ALS or some of the other neuromuscular 
conditions that we could have a broader coalition with? What is the role of 
regional organizations? What kinds of things do we do as support groups to 
affect public policy, and what kind of things do we do in professional education 
both in terms of the science and the consumer perspective? 

The only other slide I will show, relates to a study I am doing right now where 
I am interviewing about nine physicians, respiratory therapists, and respiratory 
technologist, related to people who were on respirators as a result of polio. The 
clinicians' perspective on that technology and that pathology, versus the 
perspectives of the people they were working with, who were using respirators, 
are very different. To understand the consumer perspective, we have to 
recognize that the clinician sees positive-pressure respirators as an extension of 
I.C.U. technology in terms of risk, how reliable it is, and how livable it is in 
terms of people living within the community, whereas many of the consumers 
still have negative memories of the high-tech part of their initial hospitalization, 
and are worried about having to depend on new technology once again. 

Some physicians, even some of those in attendance here, have known 3 or 4 
generations of rehabilitation technology. Things like respirators range all the 
way from the old plywood respirators that Lord Neufeld distributed throughout 
the Commonwealth, to the newest positive-pressure equipment. We know the 
technology we have used in our own lives. 

And, finally, the whole issue of the technological imperative. Clinically, there 
is a temptation to apply the maxim "If it exists, let us use it". We have mixed 
feelings about the cost and benefits of new technology. We are afraid of the 
impact of past specialization, having seen lots of different professionals who 
don't understand our total relationship with the machine, and who now need to 
listen to our life history in order to understand how it fits into our own lives. 

Dr. Cecil Hershler: 

Let me start with a little parable. A few weeks ago I heard someone talk about 
the story of Noah's Ark. You ask: "What has Noah's Ark to do with post polio 
syndrome?" Well, the person was focussing on what happened to all the people 
involved in the Flood. A woman wrote a story about Noah's Ark and tried to 
make us imagine we were the people in the world as the rain was coming down 



continuously, the water rising, about the dream-like quality people felt as they 
lived in the world at that time. They were good people who were trying to 
make meaning out of this impending disaster. 

I guess one of the ways you can look at the whole story of Noah's Ark is that 
there was probably more than one Noah around at the time, that had capitalized 
on the situation and been able to change his or her life, and thus find a way of 
surviving the disaster. Probably a lot of good people drowned in the Flood, but 
the writer was looking at it as a story of empowerment: there are many good 
people who feel they don't have control over their destiny, that they don't have 
the power to alter what is happening to them. 

I see a parallel between what she was saying and what I have been hearing at 
this conference. There is a dream-like quality to having had polio as well; one 
pinches oneself and says "Well, I had polio thirty years ago. It came and it 
went. I survived it; I worked very hard; I did everything I was told. But now, 
why is this happening to me? Why am I becoming weak now and full of pain 
and unable to cope?" Again, what I am learning from this conference - and 
what I have had to sit and think about - is that it is all very well to explain 
things, but what can one do about this impending shadow over our future? 

One of the ways we may gain control over our destiny is to gain knowledge 
about our own bodies, to know what options we have, and to have the ability to 
exercise some of these options. That brings me to what I am trying to do. In 
Vancouver, I work in a Rehabilitation Hospital, so I have access to multiple 
resources - there are social workers, physiotherapists, occupational therapists, 
and an orthotist. I have built up, outside of the hospital, a number of 
professional colleagues who look at relaxation techniques, autosuggestion, and 
family therapy. I try to provide my polio patients with a smorgasbord of 
options and then guide them into trying out different ways of managing their 
particular problem. 

I also try to provide them with some knowledge of what is happening to them, 
and I use electrodiagnostic techniques as part of the way of feeding back to the 
person some knowledge about the state of their nervous system. Because I run a 
research laboratory, I have been fortunate in being able to improve on the 
standard electro-diagnostic equipment, making it totally computerized. 

Secondly, I've been able to introduce new methods of electro-diagnosis that 
now, after some months, are bearing fruit, and I will be presenting the results at 



future conferences. One of my concerns was relating the equipment to 
problems facing persons with post polio. I asked myself "What is the thing 
missing in my electro-diagnosis that would be of real value in polio?" Two 
things came to mind - "How many motor units are left in a muscle?" and 
"What type of motor units are they?" We have put needles into muscles and we 
can look at a small population of motor units and their shapes, and we can get 
more sophisticated and look at single fibers; we can look at one single motor 
unit and see how it transmits across the junction. 

I wanted to get a sense of the whole population of motor units in a muscle, and 
so have developed a technique which is non-invasive, which involves 
stimulation of the nerve and recording of the muscle using the computer to 
stimulate the nerve over a whole range of stimulation intensities, then measuring 
samples of responses and separating them into individual motor units as closely 
as possible. We thus get a statistical distribution of motor units in a muscle so 
we can tell how many there are statistically, and also determine the distribution 
of sizes, shapes, and speeds. The first group of people I have used this on are 
polio patients that have been arriving at my clinic. In the last few months I 
have seen about twenty, but they are the first I have been able to assess 
quantitatively using this new technique. 

The diagnosis of polio is a clinical one, and although the new technique does 
not help very much with my initial diagnoses, I believe this new technique is 
very useful. First, it is useful in confirming that the person had polio, because I 
use all the traditional techniques, so I can confirm the diagnosis. I can also rule 
out other obviously-confounding diseases which must be considered, such as 
those mentioned earlier, for instance, entrapment neuropathies, and so on. 
Additionally, I have a very quantitative way of looking at a general state of the 
muscle in terms of the numbers of motor units. Second, I need to know more 
about how you recruit motor units. You have a certain number of motor units 
in your muscle but how do you call them up and do you call them up 
appropriately? 

A second research project we are doing is looking at the interference pattern to 
see how fast the motor units are firing. I feel that determining how to recruit 
motor units and how to determine their number and appearance are important 
research issues. It would be very useful to learn more about how the nervous 
system works and to then correlate this with your symptoms and body function. 
Also, I could then, following therapy, start to look at effects of Mestinon and 



other anti-inflammatories, to see if they have an objective effect on muscle 
function. 

In addition to pure electro-diagnostic techniques, we are also looking at 
measurement of fatigue, since fatigue is a commonly-presented symptom; so, in 
addition to the usual clinical ways of assessing fatigue, we have isokinetic or 
isometric or isotonic exercise machines which are integrated with EMG's. This 
means that, as you produce a force or power in a muscle group, I can look at 
the way you recruit your motor units in an objective way. At this stage it 
produces baseline information, is quantifiable, is stored in the computer, and I 
can use it to follow a person over a period of time. It's one way "one can start 
to have control over one's destiny". 

From a practical viewpoint, I can help those patients who complain about 
having an awful month and feel they are going to pieces. I just put them 
through the same protocol, and show them that essentially they still have the 
same number of motor units, that they are firing the same way they have always 
been firing, and that the fatigue characteristics, when they go through an 
exercise test, are essentially unchanged. That reassures them. I am also able to 
follow these people into the future, I hope, and watch how they progress yearly. 

What we offer patients in Vancouver is an opportunity to come in and have a 
comprehensive electro-diagnostic evaluation, with the storage of these results in 
a computer for the future. It is then possible to assess them in terms of their 
major areas of dysfunction, give referrals to support specialist services, give the 
medical attention to their needs, and follow their progress as well. If there is 
any abnormal change of an adverse nature, it is possible to detect and correct 
the procedures. 

I hope I have been able to explain why I think that one of the ways we can 
empower ourselves is to gain knowledge about what is happening to us, as well 
as to obtain knowledge of resources and the ability to choose those resources 
which we feel can be of use. Thank you. 

Dr. Stanley Yarnell: 

Yesterday we talked about general problems. Since not all of you have the 
same problems that others have, dealing with post-polio sequelae really becomes 



a matter of symptom management - and this is what I want to run through with 
you quickly today. 

First of all, you remember I mentioned that 76% of the people who come to the 
Post Polio Clinic at St. Mary's have had complaints of various aches and pains 
related to over-use of joints, and of abnormal biomechanical factors that have 
abused those joints over the years. 

Some of the management of these problems includes medications and, as was 
mentioned yesterday, non-steroidal anti-inflammatory drugs like Ibuprofen (or 
Advil, Medipren, Naprosyn, or Motrin), that sort of drug that gets at 
inflammation problems like bursitis and tendonitis and degenerative arthritis - 
the latter being "wear-and-tear" arthritis in contrast to osteoarthritis. Those 
anti-inflammatory medications can help - good old Aspirin is, of course, the 
best - and medications like Prednisone can be injected locally, into joints, into a 
specific spot in the back, or into a tender trigger spot in the "myofascial pain 
syndrome". 

Generally, I avoid the narcotics. Their usefulness is, for a brief period only, 
for physical relief, with a tendency toward addictiveness which does not meet 
the requirements of chronically affected patients and can create serious mental 
difficulties. And so, I recommend that you avoid it if possible, unless it is to be 
restricted to a short course. 

As I mentioned before, polio survivors tend not to be pill takers, partly because 
they have a little problem with indigestion - which could be a little reflux 
esophagitis or a hiatal hernia, associated with a bit of scoliosis - so they look for 
other than pills to manage their aches and pains, such as other modalities, things 
like ultrasound, heat, cold, ice-packs over arthritic joints, TNS, acupuncture, 
traction, massage, immobilization of joints, and the sorts of thing the physical 
therapist can help you with. And of course you can do it at home as well, with 
good old Ben Gay or Tiger Balm or similar stuff. 

There is exercise for degenerative, painful joints, and things like range of 
motion and deep soft tissue work, as well as massage to loosen up tight 
structures. Physicians and therapists sometimes forget to instruct polio 
survivors in the range of motion and flexibility exercises, as well as exercises 
for the trunk and chest wall. When you get humped over or tight in your 
abdominal and chest wall muscles, it can impair your breathing and this makes 



your muscles more inefficient; so maintaining flexibility of your trunk is very 
important. 

Orthotics means bracing - and if you have a painful joint, frequently if you rest 
it by bracing it or splinting, it can make it feel better, like the carpal tunnel 
syndrome or bracing for some lower extremity pain problems. 

Also there are joint and back conservation techniques that the physical and 
occupational therapists can instruct you in by scrutinizing how it is you do 
things on a day-to-day basis, both at home in your leisure activities, and at your 
work situation. Putting things at a proper angle so it takes some of the strain 
off your back or neck, looking at the type of chair you sit in, these are basic 
things that you may have figured out already but need the therapists' guidance 
to rectify. 

Fatigue is the next symptom I want to talk about. We talked about fatigue in 
terms of defective neuromuscular transmission. What can be done about it? 
Well, we want you to conserve your energy and look at work simplification 
techniques either at your home or work situation. You must consider that you 
do not have a full complement of anterior horn cells - you have lost your safety 
net of endurance. I have a full complement of anterior horn cells so that in 
terms of activities I can go on for an almost indefinite time. When some of my 
anterior horn cells start to get tired, (i.e., motor units, the anterior horn cells 
with all the little fibers they supply), they shut off and another one starts to 
work near by. So it gets a chance to rest. 

I 
However, if you have already weakened muscle, it means you have lost more 
than half of your anterior horn cells to that particular muscle and some of you, 
in fact, are contracting certain muscles with only 3 or 4 motor units when there 
should be 100 motor units. They never get a chance to shut off - an analogy 
would be like I'm a V-8 engine, when my pistons are going they are not all 
firing every single time, sometimes they fire and then the next time around they 
are resting; whereas, you who have had polio are like a 2-cycle, 2-cylinder 
engine, your pistons are firing like crazy to do the same amount of work as my 
V-8. So you must deliberately and consciously think about ways that you can 
conserve your energy and that may mean some major lifestyle changes. 

So priorizing becomes very important to you. On the one hand, we want you to 
conserve your energy and, on the other hand, we don't want you to conserve 
energy too much, lest you become deconditioned. That can happen 



unconsciously, too, if you are having some degree of pain. If you anticipate 
that some activities are going to hurt, then, like most people, you are inclined 
just not to do them. We want you to conserve energy and, to offset the chance 
of becoming de-conditioned, we want you to engage in non-fatiguing general 
conditioning exercises. Avoid resistive exercises, avoid exhausting activities. 
You and your therapist and physician need to scrutinize what activities you are 
doing and how you can restructure those activities. 

I don't know if anybody here is using a mechanical assist, but I mentioned that 
one of the other post-polio-related problems is worsening respiratory condition. 
which is a whole discussion in and of itself. If someone has respiratory 
problems they need to have their blood gases checked and their vital capacities, 
and so on. Usually those folks have a problem with coughing and getting 
secretions up, about which respiratory and physical therapists can show you 
some good ways to facilitate the cough and to help get drainage up so that you 
don't develop any mucus plugs or the like. Some people get a little hypoxic, 
meaning their oxygen gets low, especially at night, and they may feel refreshed 
when they wake up in the morning if they use a little supplemental oxygen. But 
again, that has to be determined by careful blood gas checks. 

Some people get a problem of retaining carbon dioxide, breathing so shallowly 
they cannot blow off all of their carbon dioxide and they retain it, and they may 
need to look at some mechanical assistance without a tracheostomy. There are a 
number of things that can be done. There are night-time ventilators; there are 
positive pressure ventilators; there is positive pressure by mask with a volume 
ventilator to blow in at night time for those people who have very severe 
problems of this nature. 

Finally, I want to mention in general that, whether it is fatigue or pain or an 
increasing sense of weakness, it could mean some re-rehabilitation, adapting 
again, looking at some adaptive devices, or doing things differently and making 
lifestyle changes. And these changes are not entirely achievable without stress. 
A lot of polio survivors I see have said that in the past there was a kind of 
hierarchy amongst polio survivors where there were the walkers, the pushers, 
down here the electric wheelchair users, and at the bottom of the heap those 
who were ventilator-dependent. 

I think those of us who are experiencing a second disability, or the prospect of 
one, can actually learn a lot from our colleagues who have been coping with a 
disability in a different way and that is where I think the support groups can be 



particularly useful. The Bay Area support groups have brought the hierarchy 
from vertical to horizontal. It is no longer the top to the bottom of the heap 
anymore - it has brought people back together. There have been a lot of polio 
survivors who didn't really want to associate with other polio survivors for a 
long while, but now they do. I think that support groups like that and yours are 
the best thing since sliced bread. 

Finally, Education. Meetings of this very kind, educating yourself, educating 
other physicians, can be particularly helpful. So that is my quick and fast 
solution to coping with post polio problems. 

Dr. Dennis Galvon: 

I'd like to thank Dr. Yarnell for giving a very lucid overview of treatments, and 
types of problems, and ways to cope. I am a general practitioner, and I do 
some consulting work in pain and acupuncture. 

Although I am going to talk about the role of acupuncture in post polio, I'd be 
the first to admit that there are some good chemical and drug-type treatments 
for pain - especially non-steroidal anti-inflammatories. So before I go into the 
special contribution acupuncture can make, I will first make some comments 
about the chemical solutions, some of which have been talked about earlier. 

Ibuprofen has recently been deregulated in Canada in the 200 mg size (we can 
buy it as Actiprofen) but you would probably have to take at least two in the 
morning and at night, and sometimes two of them three times a day to get a 
reasonable dosage. It is good medication as far as it goes - easier on the 
stomach than aspirin and a lot better for inflammation than Tylenol. It is an 
advance in the low-tech end of pain relief, and is readily accessible. You 
should note, though, that all those non-steroidal medications have to be taken 
with food - but it is still excellent medication and I think having Ibuprofen 
available is a big improvement over being limited to Aspirin and Tylenol. 

However, the pain and discomfort and aching that you may be experiencing 
might not all be helped by those arthritis-type medications. Some people with 
fibromyalgia problems have concomitant sleep problems - aching in the 
muscles, don't sleep well at night and feel miserable the next day; they try the 
Ibuprofen and it doesn't work. A very helpful agent that was mentioned 
yesterday is called Amitryptoline or Elavil. It is an antidepressant drug but it is 



used in a very, very small dose - 10 to 25 mg given at bedtime. I find when 
used carefully and when the patient understands the reason for its use, they 
sleep better, the aching goes away and they can do more in the day. They are 
not hooked or drugged on this medication - it really helps them go forward. 

It may sound funny, coming at the start of an acupuncture lecture, talking about 
medications, but I find that there is I think a strong self-responsible bias in this 
group and that is very good. But sometimes this translates into an anti-drug 
stance and I am by no means against the use of drugs. I do like medications to 
be used wisely and well and in their proper place. 

Sometimes not using the muscle as much, not using the limb as much, will ease 
the pain; but in many cases the person is active and wishes to remain active, so 
the whole focus is to help remove the pain, if possible, as it is an impediment to 
the things they want to do. I go through a diagnostic exercise with anybody 
who comes to me and try to find out where the pain is coming from. I find 
sometimes that I cannot be exactly precise as to why that leg, or that arm, hurts 
the way it does. As a medical doctor, of course I want to diagnose and treat 
specifically, but from an acupuncture point of view. I find that acupuncture 
works on what I call the unsavory waste basket of pains - ones you cannot 
diagnose very well, you don't really have a specific agent, you are not actually 
sure what is going on. These often present no trouble at all to acupuncture; 
acupuncture works really well sometimes on the ill-defined pains - the ones that 
you cannot diagnose. 

The Acupuncture Foundation of Canada provides the kind of training I took. 
You may find in your community some doctors with the same training and who 
can give you the acupuncture treatment you may need. Maybe you need to get 
over a fear of needles to have acupuncture. If done correctly, there is negligible 
discomfort, and although there can be a therapeutic kind of heaviness or 
achiness as result of treatment, having acupuncture needles inserted in your 
body is certainly not painful. You might be aware of a jumping or kind of 
kicking in your body, but this only increases the effect of the needles. 

This is 1 cm-long needle, stuck into a point between the thumb and first finger, 
called hoku. It is a general toning point for the body. It has valuable effects 
used in dental, head, neck, and arm pain. Typically after an acupuncture 
treatment the patient gets up and says "That feels a little bit better". I advise 
them to go home and not be too energetic - not to race around or have a very 
busy day - if they feel like resting or taking it easy, do so. We have done 



things to the muscles locally, but we have also released into circulation a little 
more cortisone, more endorphins. These are natural chemicals that help you 
feel good, resist pain, and get a better night's sleep. 

By getting some of the pain out of the way, I believe acupuncture empowers 
you to do things you want to do. 

Dr. Joseph Kaufert: 

As a non-physician my interest and expertise in doing research is more with the 
consumer side of coping. What we can do in terms of gathering and using both 
medical information and consumer alternatives in what we do with health care 
professionals and researchers. 

The nature of my work over the last seven or eight years was first, doing big 
systematic surveys in Manitoba, of groups of people that had polio. Then in the 
last three or four years I've been interviewing survivors about their own current 
experiences with the health care system and, in some limited groups, actually 
doing matched interviews with a health care provider. We interviewed 
respirologists, respiratory therapists and even the technicians who take care of 
the equipment, so as to understand coping from both sides. 

Like Stan, I am not comfortable with calling post polio a syndrome except that, 
if you look at things as a social scientist, what the term 'syndrome' has given 
clinical and neurobiology, and you as consumers, is a legitimate way of dealing 
with the condition. The label has given 'post-polio' complaints a diagnostic 
code. The specific words chosen for the label may have had a down side, in 
that there may be a very narrow symptom category that is classical post polio 
syndrome, but it does encompass the whole 'late effects' area for us as 
consumers; and for health care professionals and researchers, it gives them an 
overall category to deal with. 

Labels aren't trivial; they help us with payment alternatives, they help us to 
bring information before the physicians that we work with on a day to day 
basis, and they point researchers at a common problem area. Whatever we are 
dealing with as the late effects of polio - including the standard aging 
phenomena overlaying all of the processes that we have talked about - we can 
deal with those on more common ground if we use a consistent label. 



What I would like to do now is talk a little bit about some ideas that came out of 
interviewing physicians and consumers about what you can do with regard to 
coping, both as advocacy groups and as individuals. The first areas of the 
interview we dealt with was the idea of recognizing that there is a difference 
between your perspective as a patient and consumer and the perspective of some 
of the clinicians you deal with. Some physicians here today had experience 
with the acute effects of polio. Many of the people that I started to work with 
eight years ago in Winnipeg were respirologists when we had one hundred 
people on iron lungs in the General Hospital. 

So while they knew the acute stage of polio, many haven't followed your 
experience over the last thirty years. You sort of dropped from their clinical 
purview and the idea that there was something in the late effects of polio that 
their clinical acumen could be relevant to, was not always recognized. The 
large amount of clinical knowledge that you bring to a consultation is due to 
your reading publications and you are coming in much better informed than 
many other health consumers. 

There is merit in the idea that your attendance at your Physician's office should 
be in the nature of a consultation between experts, where you bring one form of 
expertise, i.e. the knowledge of your medical history and your life experience, 
and the physician brings medical expertise including, hopefully, some recent 
knowledge, from having updated what he knows about the late effects of polio. 

In the clinical effectiveness area one hears a lot about better forms of analgesia, 
alternate treatments like acupuncture, and a great deal about very sophisticated 
diagnostic modalities. The interesting thing about this meeting is that you are 
beginning to have people like Dr. Cashman make statements about what things 
are useful in research and diagnosis in a more esoteric sense and what things 
may be relevant in terms of pragmatic day to day pain relief. In the early 
conferences that I attended, there wasn't always that kind of frank admission 
that there was no quick fix equivalent to the immunological measures that 
changed the picture with acute polio in North America. 

This is very important in terms of the alliance between patients and clinicians: 
the idea of what rehab medicine has to offer you; and, alternatively, what you 
have to offer rehab medicine. The alliance involves both parties as co- 
participants in clinical research. It's not like other areas of biomedical research 
because, as patients, you are not as passive as is customary when you enter 
research settings. 



In doing these matched interviews with a group of polio survivors with 
respiratory dependence, the following were some themes that they, and the 
clinicians that provided respirators, talked about. I bring them up, not because 
you should be interested in a particular technology, but because whatever forms 
of aids and adaptations you use, whether they be wheelchairs or whether they be 
new, lighter orthotics, this information may be relevant to you in dealing with 
the clinicians. 

When we did epidemiological follow-up on people, the doctors I worked with in 
Winnipeg were disturbed that only 25 % of aids and adaptations prescribed 
during the epidemic and initial rehab were still being used - it's not surprising, 
since many of them didn't work and many were redesigned - but your 
familiarity with 3 or 4 generations of technology takes in the changes in 
wheelchairs, in respirators. You know what works and what doesn't. If a 
health professional you are working with doesn't listen to the depths of that 
experience and how that technology fits into your lifestyle, they cannot give you 
the good advice they should give. The whole feeling you, as consumers, have 
is that new technology has both an up and a down side, in terms of both costs 
and benefits. 

The other point I'd make deals with coping behaviors that could be relevant to 
your role in groups. From my interviewing of people over the past 8 years and 
my involvement in post polio support groups, I have found that there are a lot 
of variables that make you effective consumers, not just at an individual level 
dealing with doctors and health professionals, but at a level that affects your 
ability to function in groups. The variable histories of what you have 
experienced as individuals is very important to others in your network. There is 
a valuable coalition that you can have with people, some of whom have been 
working for 25 or 30 years - not just in areas related to polio but in wider 
'independent living' initiatives. 

Meetings like this, and the public information film, will develop public 
awareness and inform ourselves, health professionals, government agencies, and 
the general public. 

So, the final area you have to look at is what messages you put out, how much 
in the way of fear-messages you incorporate in public information; how much 
you deal with rehabilitation alternatives; how much you get involved in 
alternatives not strictly medical; and how much of it do you do only from the 



perspective of a post polio lobby (versus the broader concerns of people with 
other impairments). In other words, how much does your identity as a post 
polio group help you to form a broader consumer coalition, and at what point 
do you wish to distinguish your unique needs, as sufferers of the late effects of 
polio, from those of others in the health care consumer movement? The nature 
and purpose of the post polio network are, I think, important issues that we 
must look at. Thank you. 




